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1 BY MR. CHIARELLI:

2       Q.     All right.  Let me direct your

3 attention to page five, lines 109 through 118, of

4 your testimony.

5       A.     You say 109?

6       Q.     Yes, sir.  109 to 118.  Do you see

7 where you're explaining the concept of NPA-NXX

8 number blocks within the LERG?

9       A.     Yes.

10       Q.     And would you agree with me that

11 you're representing the concept that a tandem

12 switch will be identified in the LERG and you may

13 be able to determine the scope of whether or not a

14 given carrier serves certain number blocks or not?

15       A.     Yes.

16              JUDGE HAYNES:  Before you go

17 further, LERG, L-E-R-G, Local Exchange Routing

18 Guide, and it is just NPA-NXX.

19 BY MR. CHIARELLI:

20       Q.     Would you agree with me that some

21 NPA-NXX blocks depending upon where the carrier

22 that actually serves those codes in the first
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1 place such as a Rural LEC, a rural LEC is going to

2 be assigned certain NPA-NXX codes, is that

3 correct?

4       A.     Yes.

5       Q.     And a Rural LEC may be located more

6 on the outskirts of town or even further away,

7 correct?

8       A.     That is correct.

9       Q.     And so it's fair, isn't it, that an

10 alternate tandem provider can choose to serve only

11 the NPA-NXX's that are more convenient for it

12 located in the city as opposed to all of the codes

13 including those of the Rural LEC, is that a fair

14 statement?

15       A.     Yes, that's a fair statement.  I

16 mean, they are free to choose their business plan.

17       Q.     The alternate tandem provider is

18 free to choose what NPA-NXX blocks --

19       A.     I --

20       Q.     Let me finish my question.  The

21 alternate tandem provider is free to choose what

22 NPA-NXX number blocks it is going to serve,
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1 correct?

2       A.     No.  I said they are free to

3 determine their own business plan and they are

4 free to determine where they will put their plant

5 and they are free to determine what part of the

6 market they will solve.  They are not under any

7 regulatory obligation to serve the entire state.

8       Q.     Correct.  Which means they might

9 serve some of the NPA-NXX number blocks that AT&T,

10 the ILEC, serves, but they don't have to serve all

11 of those, is that true?  Sir, it's a yes or no

12 question.

13       A.     There is no mandate for them to

14 serve any particular NPA-NXX.

15       Q.     Thank you.  I want to show you

16 Mr. McPhee's JSM-4 again.  And my question is can

17 you point me to any place in your testimony that

18 identifies the NPA-NXX number blocks that any

19 carrier listed on JSM-4 actually serves in any

20 given area as compared to the NPA-NXX number

21 blocks that AT&T serves in the same area?

22       A.     Repeat that question, again.
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1       Q.     Yes, sir.  Can you point to me again

2 any place in your testimony that identifies, for

3 example, the NPA-NXX number blocks that Peerless

4 serves in any given area that is also served by

5 AT&T?

6       A.     Your question --

7              JUDGE HAYNES:  Should this be

8 confidential?

9              MR. CHIARELLI:  No, the LERG -- he

10 has indicated that the information is available in

11 the LERG.

12              JUDGE HAYNES:  You just gave a

13 company name.

14              MR. CHIARELLI:  The LERG as well

15 will identify it as a Peerless switch.

16              JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

17 BY MR. CHIARELLI:

18       Q.     Dr. Oyefusi, is that your

19 understanding as well?

20       A.     Yes, the LERG -- the information in

21 the LERG is public information.

22              JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.
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1 BY THE WITNESS:

2       A.     Your question is a little bit

3 confusing.

4 BY MR. CHIARELLI:

5       Q.     Let me see if I can clarify it.  Do

6 you agree with me that Peerless can provide

7 service to a scope of NPA-NXX number blocks that

8 is smaller than the scope of NPA-NXX number blocks

9 that AT&T, the ILEC, provides?  Is that a fair

10 statement?

11       A.     I would not agree with that

12 statement.

13       Q.     So is it your position that Peerless

14 is required to provide service to the same NPA-NXX

15 number blocks that AT&T, the ILEC, provides to?

16       A.     Well, these are competitive carriers

17 and they are always looking for business and they

18 are looking to expand.  So if there is a willing

19 originating carrier that wanted to rehaul their

20 switch to that tandem, I am sure they will be

21 willing to expand to make money.

22       Q.     And my question is have you
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1 identified any place in your testimony an area

2 where Peerless is providing service to specific

3 NPA-NXX number blocks just like AT&T, the ILEC?

4       A.     Well, your question is incorrect

5 because once -- it is not possible -- it's not

6 technically possible for two tandem providers to

7 provide -- it's not technically possible for two

8 tandem providers to subtend -- I mean, subtended

9 by the same NPA-NXX.  So once the originating

10 carrier already subtends to AT&T if they decide to

11 choose Peerless they will have to now rehaul their

12 switch to Peerless.

13                   So -- but actually my testimony

14 that there are tandem functions or tandem

15 providers that have appears to be a tandem switch

16 in the same LATA as AT&T and I give you the list

17 of those tandem providers in the testimony and

18 which LATA they are operating in.

19       Q.     Let me go about it this way.  Just a

20 second, please.

21              JUDGE HAYNES:  You've just blocked

22 the camera.
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1              MR. LANNON:  Can we go off the

2 record for a second?

3              JUDGE HAYNES:  Off the record.

4                   (Whereupon, a discussion was had

5                    off the record.)

6 BY MR. CHIARELLI:

7       Q.     Dr. Oyefusi, I'm going to show you

8 what has been previously marked as Sprint Direct

9 Exhibit No. -- our Redirect Exhibit No. 1 and it's

10 a high level depiction of AT&T ILEC's network.

11                   Now, would you agree with me

12 that an alternate tandem provider is going to

13 establish its own tandem in a given area to

14 compete with AT&T, the ILEC, tandem?

15       A.     I can speak generally that based on

16 my experience what the alternate providers have

17 done is to put their switches close enough to the

18 ILEC so that they can be positioned to provide the

19 same services as the ILEC.  So I don't know

20 exactly how they configure their network.

21       Q.     Let's assume for the sake of

22 discussion -- I put a yellow square on the
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1 exhibit.  Do you see that?

2       A.     Yes.

3       Q.     Let's assume that yellow square

4 represents the alternate tandem provider's tandem,

5 correct?

6       A.     Yes.

7       Q.     And that alternate tandem provider

8 can choose whether or not it wants to establish

9 connections, for example, with T-Mobile, correct?

10       A.     They position themselves to be able

11 to solve areas where they believe they can get

12 business.  If that is close to T-Mobile, that's

13 what they would do.

14       Q.     But you would agree with me that the

15 only way they can serve T-Mobile is if they

16 establish some type of connection with T-Mobile,

17 is that correct?

18       A.     Yes.

19       Q.     Likewise, the only way that they can

20 serve Level 3 is if they connect with Level 3,

21 correct?

22       A.     Yes.
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1       Q.     And the only way they can serve the

2 RLEC end office is if they connect with the RLEC

3 end office, is that correct?

4       A.     That is correct.

5       Q.     And they can choose whether or not

6 to connect with the RLEC end office or whether or

7 not to connect to T-Mobile or whether or not to

8 connect to Level 3?  They are not required to

9 connect to those, are they?  Sir, it's a yes or no

10 question.

11       A.     If you're asking whether there is a

12 regulatory mandate, I've said earlier there is no

13 regulatory mandate.

14       Q.     So my next question you have not

15 included any specific references in your testimony

16 to identify the NPA-NXX's of any carrier that is

17 served by any alternate tandem provider, have you?

18       A.     No, I have not.  But that

19 information is in the LERG and I have stated that

20 this company -- they are originating carriers in

21 Illinois that are currently subtending alternate

22 tandem providers in Illinois that are not going
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1 through the AT&T Illinois tandem.  So that is a

2 fact and it is happening today.  It is not a

3 theory.

4       Q.     Maybe -- you do understand we don't

5 have the LERG in front of us?  You understand

6 that?

7       A.     We don't, but I presented testimony

8 that I reviewed the log.  It is public information

9 and this is what the company shows.

10       Q.     That's my point.  You haven't

11 identified any specific territory in Chicago where

12 a given alternate tandem provider specifically

13 serves a specific -- any specific company, right?

14       A.     No, I did not state any specific

15 company.

16       Q.     Thank you.  In fact, although you

17 explain what an NPA-NXX number block is in your

18 testimony, your testimony does not go on to

19 further identify any specific number block

20 associated with any other carrier, is that true?

21       A.     That is true.

22       Q.     Are you familiar with what rate that
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1 AT&T, the ILEC, is proposing in this case?

2       A.     I have not looked at it, but -- no,

3 I don't remember that rate.

4       Q.     Would you accept my representation

5 that AT&T is asking for a rate of 0.005034?

6       A.     If that is what it says, yes.

7       Q.     And would you agree with me that if

8 there was competition that you would expect that

9 competition to have some effect on AT&T's ten-year

10 old rate?

11       A.     I didn't hear the last part of your

12 question.  AT&T's what --

13       Q.     Proposed rate.  Ten-year old

14 proposed rate.

15       A.     The rate that you are just reading

16 to me is a tariff rate.  You know, tariff rates

17 are what they are, but that does not represent the

18 market rate.

19       Q.     I'm sorry.  It does not represent

20 what?

21       A.     Market rate.

22       Q.     Does AT&T offer a market rate?
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1       A.     Which AT&T?

2       Q.     AT&T, the ILEC.

3       A.     I don't know.  I mean, I don't know

4 how AT&T, the ILEC, determines its rate.

5       Q.     So you don't know whether or not

6 competition is imposing any discipline upon the

7 AT&T ILEC tariff rate?

8       A.     I believe there is competition out

9 there.  I believe -- at least I'm not paying that

10 rate.  I know that as the AT&T Mobility

11 negotiator.  And I'm not paying that rate.  So how

12 AT&T Illinois reacts to the market with regards to

13 the rate you have given me, I don't know what the

14 process -- what process or cause, but I know that

15 AT&T Illinois has a contract with AT&T Mobility

16 and it was stated yesterday what the rate was that

17 AT&T Illinois charges AT&T Mobility based on that

18 contract.  So it's not the rate that you just

19 read.

20       Q.     Do you know whether or not AT&T

21 Mobility relies upon AT&T, the ILEC, to provide

22 tandem transit service any place in Chicago --
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1 Strike that.

2                   Do you know whether or not AT&T

3 Mobility obtains transit service from AT&T, the

4 ILEC, anywhere in the State of Illinois?

5       A.     Yes.

6       Q.     Yes, you know?

7       A.     We have an agreement with AT&T

8 Illinois and I believe that agreement covers the

9 transit service, transit function.

10       Q.     And so there are places in the State

11 of Illinois where AT&T Mobility uses AT&T, the

12 ILEC, for transit services, is that correct?

13       A.     That's correct.

14       Q.     So would that suggest that if there

15 was an alternate tandem provider in the State of

16 Illinois that offered transit service at less than

17 the rate that AT&T, the ILEC, is proposing in this

18 case, AT&T Mobility would use it, wouldn't it?

19              MR. FRIEDMAN:  I'm going to object.

20 The question is based on a misunderstanding of the

21 testimony.  As I understand it, the question is

22 "Is it fair to assume that AT&T Mobility would not
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1 use AT&T Illinois transit service in Illinois if

2 there were alternatives available at a lower price

3 than AT&T is proposing here?"  That question is

4 based on the assumption, which is contrary to the

5 testimony, that AT&T Mobility is paying AT&T

6 Illinois the rate that it has proposed here.

7              MR. CHIARELLI:  My response is,

8 first, that I think it's an absolutely proper

9 question given what he's testified to.  It's based

10 upon his testimony.  My next question will be, in

11 light of what Mr. Friedman said, "So what is the

12 rate that AT&T Mobility is paying?"

13              JUDGE HAYNES:  Overruled.

14              MR. CHIARELLI:  And I apologize for

15 this.  This one I will need to have read back.

16                   (Whereupon, the record was read

17                    as requested.)

18 BY THE WITNESS:

19       A.     Not necessarily.  The fact that AT&T

20 Mobility is an affiliate of AT&T Illinois there

21 may be other consideration within the company that

22 precludes AT&T Mobility from using any other
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1 carrier within the franchise area.  So this

2 contract that is currently in place was actually

3 negotiated and agreed to prior to me presuming the

4 Mobility negotiation function.

5 BY MR. CHIARELLI:

6       Q.     With respect to the objection that

7 Mr. Friedman made, he did interject a potential

8 fact that I would like to clear up.  To the extent

9 AT&T, the ILEC, charges AT&T Mobility for transit

10 service, does AT&T Mobility ever pay a rate that

11 is less than the 0.005034 rate that is proposed by

12 AT&T ILEC in this case?

13       A.     My recollection in the contract that

14 is currently in place the transit rate that

15 Mobility pays AT&T ILEC's in the 22 state region

16 is less than the rate you just read earlier.

17       Q.     All right.  So my next question is

18 what is that rate?

19              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Is this confidential?

20              THE WITNESS:  It is not because

21 somebody already filed it.  It is already out in

22 public.
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1 BY THE WITNESS:

2       A.     I believe it's 0.0025.  Something in

3 that range.  You have to bear with me.  I look at

4 so many different contracts sometimes I try not to

5 mix the numbers.

6 BY MR. CHIARELLI:

7       Q.     Are you saying that's a nationwide

8 contract?

9       A.     It is a contract that covers the 22

10 AT&T ILEC region.

11       Q.     And are you saying that that

12 contract has been filed in the State of Illinois?

13       A.     I'm not sure if it was filed, but I

14 know that one of the petitioners in the FCC

15 attached it to their comments at the FCC.  So I

16 suppose if they attach it to their comment, it's

17 somewhere in the public domain.

18       Q.     Was it intended to be a confidential

19 contract between AT&T Mobility and AT&T ILEC?

20       A.     I don't know whether it was intended

21 to be, but if it has been filed, if it's in the

22 public, I didn't think that it was.
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1       Q.     Well, you don't know whether it was

2 filed by somebody other than AT&T Mobility or AT&T

3 ILEC?  Let me rephrase that question.

4                   Was it AT&T Mobility or AT&T,

5 the ILEC, that filed the contract as a matter of

6 public information with the FCC?

7       A.     I think my experience is that the

8 ILEC -- if we negotiate a contract with the ILEC,

9 I think the ILEC usually files it with the state

10 commission.

11       Q.     So my question is are you saying

12 that in the ICA between AT&T, the ILEC, and AT&T

13 Mobility that's on file with the Commission that

14 the rate is 0.0025?

15       A.     That's what my memory tells me.

16       Q.     And if that's -- without -- so are

17 you saying that you can alter the tariffed rate by

18 contract?

19       A.     No, I'm not saying that.

20       Q.     Isn't that what you just described

21 they did?

22       A.     No, I'm not saying that.  That has
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1 nothing to do with the tariff rates.  That has to

2 do with the agreement between -- the Commission

3 agreement between AT&T Mobility and AT&T Illinois

4 to -- and the rate that I just mentioned was part

5 of the provisions of the contract and AT&T

6 Mobility was supposed to do certain things under

7 that contract.

8       Q.     I appreciate what you said.  My

9 question is, is it your testimony that the

10 contract you believe may be on file with the State

11 of Illinois contains a transit service rate of

12 0.0025 that is different than the tariff rate?

13       A.     I believe that the -- yes, that

14 agreement I believe has a rate in there that I

15 think is 0.0025.

16       Q.     Okay.  So whether or not it's there

17 or not let's set that one aside for a moment.

18 Let's start with the 0.0025 rate.  Do you believe

19 that's a TELRIC cost based rate?

20       A.     I wasn't a part of the negotiation

21 that came up with that rate.  So I wasn't sure

22 whether there was a TELRIC calculation done.
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1       Q.     So you don't know one way or another

2 whether or not even that represents AT&T ILEC's

3 cost?

4       A.     I will believe based on the fact

5 that it was agreed to on that agreement.  I would

6 call it more like a market rate than a TELRIC

7 rate.

8       Q.     But it's fair to say that AT&T ILEC

9 is not going to negotiate a rate that is below its

10 cost, is it?

11       A.     That would be speculating on what

12 AT&T, the ILEC, is going to do.  I don't want to

13 do that.

14       Q.     Are you familiar with what the term

15 IP transit means?

16       A.     Not -- I mean, if you ask me to

17 define it, I cannot because I'm not an engineer.

18 I'm not in network.

19       Q.     But you need to be aware of the

20 methods by which the alternate tandem provider

21 provides service, don't you?

22       A.     I'm not sure if you're asking me to
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1 define it, but I've seen that term before and I

2 have a general idea of what it stands for.

3       Q.     That's what I'm asking you.  What is

4 your understanding of what constitutes IP transit?

5       A.     It's a process where the tandem

6 provider provides the transit service to -- using

7 an IP protocol.

8       Q.     And does that require the carrier

9 that is purchasing the service, for example AT&T

10 Mobility, to have an IP interconnection with the

11 alternate tandem provider?

12       A.     Yes.

13       Q.     And would you agree with me that if

14 AT&T Mobility has an IP interconnection with a

15 tandem provider, it can obtain access to all of

16 the NPA-NXX's served by that tandem provider?

17       A.     That is going beyond the scope of my

18 knowledge.  I know that today AT&T Mobility

19 doesn't have an IP interconnection capability.  So

20 I cannot speculate.

21       Q.     AT&T Mobility?

22       A.     Yeah, AT&T Mobility does not
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1 interconnect by IP protocol with anybody.

2       Q.     Do you know whether or not AT&T

3 Mobility has SIP interconnection with anybody?

4       A.     Not that I know of.

5       Q.     Do you know one way or the other?

6       A.     I know that we don't.

7       Q.     Okay.

8       A.     I know that definitely we do not.

9              THE COURT:  For the court reporter,

10 that's S-I-P, right?

11              MR. CHIARELLI:  Yes, ma'am.

12 BY MR. CHIARELLI:

13       Q.     Session Initiation Protocol, do you

14 understand that's what that term stands for?

15       A.     The protocol that allows

16 transmission of IP.

17       Q.     Last question.  Setting aside

18 whatever the arrangement is that that you may

19 have -- that exists with respect to AT&T Mobility

20 and AT&T ILEC for the moment, to the extent you've

21 attempted to assert there's a transit service

22 competition in Illinois, do you agree that
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1 whatever the level of that transit service

2 competition may or may not be, it has not

3 influenced AT&T, the ILEC, to lower its ten-year

4 old transit service rate even a fraction of a

5 penny?

6       A.     I do not agree with you because

7 tariff rates stayed the same.  They do not change

8 unless there's a proceeding of an action by the

9 Commission to change them, but there have been

10 market dynamics that have allowed companies to get

11 rates other than the tariff rates without any

12 mandate by the Commission.  Companies have had

13 negotiations that generated commercial agreements

14 and they've done this because they believe it is

15 in their best interest of their customer and it

16 fits their business plan.  So that is the part of

17 the functions of the market.

18              JUDGE HAYNES:  Did you say market

19 dynamics?

20              THE WITNESS:  Yes.

21              MR. CHIARELLI:  Or did you say

22 macroeconomics?
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1              THE WITNESS:  Market dynamics.

2              MR. CHIARELLI:  I thought you said

3 macroeconomics.  I'm sorry.

4 BY MR. CHIARELLI:

5       Q.     And really, Dr. Oyefusi, this is a

6 yes or no question.  Do you agree that the

7 competition that you assert exists in Illinois has

8 not had any affect upon the transit traffic

9 service rate that is contained in AT&T ILEC's

10 tariff?

11       A.     The market that I cited will not

12 ordinarily change or automatically change the

13 tariff rates, but it has changed the behavior of

14 companies that operate in Illinois to the extent

15 that they voluntarily negotiate contracts and they

16 are agreeing to rates that are different from what

17 is in the tariff without anybody forcing them to

18 do that.

19       Q.     Has it changed AT&T ILEC's actions?

20       A.     Well, like I testified earlier, AT&T

21 ILEC, AT&T Illinois, and AT&T ILEC's in different

22 parts of the country have a commercial agreement
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1 with AT&T Mobility that allows AT&T Mobility to

2 pay something different from what is in the

3 tariff.

4       Q.     So you're pointing to the AT&T ILEC,

5 AT&T Mobility contract as an example that AT&T

6 ILEC is offering transit rates at less than its

7 transit traffic rate, is that what I just

8 understood?

9       A.     That is what I'm supposed to -- I

10 don't know whether that commercial agreement AT&T

11 Illinois may have negotiated with any other

12 company in Illinois.

13       Q.     Wouldn't you expect if AT&T ILEC

14 wants to win Sprint's business based upon your

15 understanding of market dynamics and competition,

16 AT&T ILEC would be offering a rate different than

17 its transit service rate in this case?

18       A.     There's a lot in that question.

19 There's a lot of assumption in that question.  I

20 will expect that AT&T ILEC will want to win

21 business that is profitable and that is consistent

22 with its business plan and in the same way Sprint
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1 will -- can look at what is happening in the

2 market and decide whether or not AT&T's ILEC --

3 interaction with AT&T ILEC or AT&T Illinois is the

4 best situation for it or whether any of this

5 alternate providers can serves its purpose.

6       Q.     So AT&T ILEC -- in your view, it's

7 okay for AT&T ILEC to seek to require a transit

8 rate from Sprint of 0.005, I believe, 034 yet at

9 the same time offer its own affiliate a transit

10 rate that is, I think, over half less?

11       A.     Well, remember now when you mention

12 the rate that is offered to its affiliate you did

13 not -- you have not said anything about whatever

14 else was in that contract.  That comes with that

15 rate as a package.  So sitting here and just

16 comparing rates for me as an economist does not

17 mean anything.  So you have to really look at the

18 entire package to see whether one particular

19 situation with rates included is comparable to

20 another situation with rates included.

21       Q.     Just a couple more questions.  That

22 0.0025 rate that AT&T ILEC has offered AT&T
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1 Mobility pursuant to the contract -- I mean,

2 that's all 22 states, right?

3       A.     Yes.

4       Q.     As far as you know, AT&T Mobility

5 uses that service in Illinois, correct?

6       A.     Yes, I believe so.

7       Q.     And they pay 0.0025, correct?

8       A.     For transit and there's some other

9 obligations in the contract that goes with that

10 rate.

11       Q.     So -- and you believe that contract

12 is on file so that Sprint could see it?

13       A.     I have not personally looked at the

14 Illinois Commission record to see whether it is

15 actually there, but I know that agreement is in

16 the public domain because I've seen it in the

17 public domain.

18              MR. CHIARELLI:  And that's my last

19 question.  Although, in light of what has

20 developed, I'll represent we had no knowledge of

21 this and, therefore, I'm making a request right

22 now on the record for production of that contract.
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1              MR. LANNON:  Your Honor, I'm not

2 sure if we have it, but if we don't, we'd like to

3 see it, too.

4              JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  AT&T?

5              MR. FRIEDMAN:  I think the best I

6 can say is if we produce it, it would have to be

7 produced confidentially and we'll look into it.

8              JUDGE HAYNES:  So it's not in the

9 public domain?

10              MR. FRIEDMAN:  To the best of my

11 knowledge, it is not on file with this Commission.

12              JUDGE HAYNES:  At this Commission.

13 And you don't know at the FCC I think is where he

14 indicated it might be?

15              MR. FRIEDMAN:  I don't want to make

16 any representations about it.

17              JUDGE HAYNES:  Do you object -- does

18 anybody object to having it produced

19 confidentially?

20              MR. CHIARELLI:  No objection.

21              MR. LANNON:  Staff has no objection

22 unless they've waived any, you know,
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1 confidentiality by putting it out there in the

2 public domain already.

3              MR. CHIARELLI:  I will caveat mine.

4 That does not mean I'm waiving any rights with

5 respect to any enforcement actions for violation

6 of any tariffs.

7              JUDGE HAYNES:  So I guess AT&T needs

8 to file it if it is in the public domain

9 somewhere.

10              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Well, I guess what we

11 would do is this because we have to check if it is

12 in the public domain.  If it is in the public

13 domain, then, of course, we'll produce it not

14 subject to confidentiality.  If it is a

15 confidential document that is not in the public

16 document, then we'll produce it confidentially.

17              MR. ANDERSON:  Subject to the terms

18 of the protective order --

19              JUDGE HAYNES:  Subject to the terms

20 of the protective order?

21              MR. ANDERSON:  -- that was entered

22 in this docket.
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1              JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  So, yes, we

2 agree that it should be produced and you can let

3 us know whether it will be produced confidentially

4 or not.

5              MR. LANNON:  One caveat.  And I

6 think Karl understands it.  Staff isn't covered

7 under the protective order.

8              MR. ANDERSON:  Yes, and the

9 protective order makes that clear.

10              MR. LANNON:  Right.

11              JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

12              MR. CHIARELLI:  That's all my cross.

13              JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  Does staff

14 have cross?

15              MR. LANNON:  Yes.

16              JUDGE HAYNES:  Do we need to go in

17 camera?

18        C R O S S     E X A M I N A T I O N

19                  BY MR. LANNON

20       Q.     Good morning.  Hello, Dr. Oyefusi.

21              MR. ANDERSON:  Mike, she asked you

22 if you have to go in camera.
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1              MR. LANNON:  No.  No, I don't think

2 I will have to at all.

3              JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

4 BY MR. LANNON:

5       Q.     Welcome to Chicago.

6       A.     Thank you.

7       Q.     You only have nine pages of

8 testimony, right?

9       A.     Yeah.

10       Q.     And you pretty much address two

11 issues at least the way I look at it:  The

12 competitive market for transit service rates and

13 the nature of a ubiquitous presence in a

14 marketplace?

15       A.     Yes.

16       Q.     And Mr. Chiarelli asked you

17 questions on both aspects of that.  I'd like to

18 follow up and I may be asking questions that you

19 may have already answered, but I'm not sure if you

20 have or have not.  So I'm sure your counsel will

21 step in and let us know whether you have answered

22 that.
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1                   I'm going to take a slightly

2 different approach than Mr. Chiarelli.  I'm going

3 to try to talk in more general terms.  Now,

4 picking up where you left off with Mr. Chiarelli,

5 you were talking about a competitive market for

6 transit service providers, correct?

7       A.     That's correct.

8       Q.     And I believe you've even gone to

9 the length to say that that market is vibrant, is

10 that right, on page seven?

11       A.     Yes.

12       Q.     Then on page nine as a matter of

13 simple economics you state that "In a vibrantly

14 competitive marketplace that a participant such as

15 AT&T Illinois would be forced to either lower its

16 prices or make some other type of concessions in

17 some commercial agreement," is that a fair

18 representation?

19       A.     Yes.

20       Q.     And here is where I'm not sure if

21 you've answered this or not already.  Do you know

22 whether AT&T Illinois has reduced its tariff price



740

1 due to the competitive market discipline?

2       A.     No.  What I was trying to explain

3 earlier was that when you have an environment

4 where there is still partial regulation, where

5 still some companies are supposed to file tariffs

6 and some are operating without tariffs and they

7 act like they under a normal marketplace without I

8 think I said whatever price at any point in time,

9 without any LERG, any delay in time, the company

10 that has a tariff, the tariff stays in place until

11 something happens, but that does not -- unless if

12 the Commission doesn't allow flexibility for that

13 company to operate outside the tariff and my

14 experience generally across the country is

15 commission -- commission's encourage companies to

16 come up with some business solution, outside

17 tariff, and we've been in the transition

18 between pure regulation -- we've been

19 transitioning, the industry has been

20 transitioning, from the days where we used to have

21 just one company that is totally regulated about

22 everything.
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1       Q.     Dr. Oyefusi, if I can interrupt you

2 for a minute.  I'd like to get back to the

3 question.  I'm aware of the changing -- you know,

4 the evolvement of regulation in telecom since

5 1996, et cetera, but I believe at the beginning of

6 your answer you said "No."  I don't know if you

7 were saying, no, that you do not know whether AT&T

8 Illinois has reduced its tariff transit rates due

9 to the competitive marketplace downward pressure

10 or whether you said, no, that my question was

11 wrong or something?

12       A.     No, I wasn't referring to your

13 question as being wrong.  I was referring to the

14 fact that tariff rates by itself will not change

15 by competitive pressure.

16       Q.     Right.  But you say on page nine

17 that it will be one or another, right, either

18 tariff rates, in this case it would be tariff

19 rates, right, because that's the rate that they're

20 offering Sprint?  Either the tariff rate -- there

21 would be evidence of either the tariff rate

22 dropping due to the vibrantly competitive
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1 marketplace or some sort of specific concession

2 recognizing those market forces, is that right?

3              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Can I ask you what

4 lines you're referring to?

5              MR. LANNON:  Sure.  It's page nine

6 lines 198 to 201.

7              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Let me --

8              MR. LANNON:  I'm sorry.

9              MR. FRIEDMAN:  I think your

10 description of the testimony was a little bit off.

11 The testimony doesn't say anything about tariff

12 rates.

13 BY MR. LANNON:

14       Q.     I'll tell you what.  Just so I --

15 first, I believe the witness said that I

16 accurately summarized it, but I take your point

17 and why don't we take the time and can you turn to

18 page nine of your testimony, please?

19       A.     I'm there.

20       Q.     Okay.  Can you read into the record

21 the sentence starting on line 198, which is the

22 first sentence of the -- first sentence of the
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1 answer to the question.  Please elaborate.

2       A.     "It is elementary economics

3 competition forces companies to set prices that

4 reflect costs and it is unlikely that any company

5 facing competition will be able to sustain higher

6 prices without competitors taking market share

7 forcing it to lower its price or make other

8 concessions that will make its net offer more

9 attractive."

10       Q.     That's all.  When I paraphrased

11 that, it was just that that I was referring to.

12 So now that we have it all in the record let's see

13 if we can go back.  I read that to mean that there

14 should be some sort of evidence of either a

15 reduction in AT&T Illinois' tariffed transit rate

16 because its tariff -- because that's the rate that

17 they're offering Sprint is the same one in their

18 tariff or -- not together, but or -- there should

19 be evidence of some sort of specific concession

20 that AT&T made due to this vibrant marketplace to

21 Sprint in these negotiations.

22                   Are you aware of any such



744

1 evidence of either the price reduction or

2 concessions?

3              MR. LANNON:  And we can take that

4 one by one if you want, counsel.

5 BY THE WITNESS:

6       A.     That paragraph that I just read to

7 you I wasn't focusing on the AT&T Illinois tariff

8 rates.

9 BY MR. LANNON:

10       Q.     I understand that.  You're talking

11 more generally.  You're talking about economics?

12       A.     Yeah, I'm talking about economics.

13       Q.     But according to this there should

14 be evidence of one of those two results here

15 between AT&T Illinois and Sprint based on your

16 general understanding of economics, is that

17 correct?

18       A.     Yes.

19       Q.     Can you point me to any such

20 evidence?

21       A.     I mentioned earlier that there are

22 companies engaging in commercial agreements and
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1 those commercial agreements --

2       Q.     Sprint is trying to engage in a new

3 commercial agreement, right?

4       A.     I'm not sure if Sprint is engaging

5 in a commercial agreement with AT&T.

6       Q.     They're here under petition for

7 arbitration under Section --

8              MR. FRIEDMAN:  I'm sorry.  But it --

9 maybe it hasn't been clear, but I think it's been

10 reasonably clear that there is a distinction that

11 the witness has drawn between a commercial

12 agreement, which means an unregulated agreement,

13 and what is happening here.  I think the witness

14 is -- under the witness' testimony it should be

15 clear that what we are arbitrating here is

16 anything, but a commercial agreement.  In the

17 witness' language, it is a regulated agreement and

18 I think that you need to -- that your questions

19 need to reflect that understanding which the

20 witness has made clear.

21              MR. LANNON:  I'm not sure that's

22 made clear anywhere.  Can you point that --
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1              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Then go ahead and ask

2 because your question is really based on a

3 terribly mistaken assumption.

4 BY MR. LANNON:

5       Q.     Dr. Oyefusi, when you talk about

6 commercial agreements and concessions due to

7 competitive market dynamics, would that include an

8 arbitrated interconnection agreement between AT&T

9 Illinois and Sprint?

10       A.     No.  If you go -- that's the same

11 you just cited?

12       Q.     Yes.

13       A.     If you start from line 209, that

14 question was asking to elaborate on what I said

15 earlier, what you were just asking me.  So

16 anything -- so companies negotiating and coming to

17 an understanding of what the obligation would be

18 without any mandate from regulatory agency is not

19 a market solution.  So I'm speaking about a market

20 solution here.

21       Q.     I'll tell you what.  What is your

22 testimony about then?  I mean, it's about
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1 something that is not relevant, is that what

2 you're saying?

3       A.     It is relevant.  It is relevant in

4 the sense that there are companies that are

5 operating in Illinois and they are coming to

6 agreements as it relates to price, terms and

7 conditions that will guide their transaction

8 relationship in Illinois and elsewhere that will

9 not result in any regulatory mandate.

10       Q.     Okay.  But when you talk about

11 economics in a competitive marketplace and the

12 discipline dynamics a competitive marketplace

13 brings to bear, you're not talking at all about

14 the issues we're looking at here in the

15 arbitration between AT&T Illinois and Sprint?

16       A.     I am talking about it and what I

17 have said was that if that company does not behave

18 according to the market dynamics, that the result

19 would be that that company would lose share.  So

20 those companies that are offering --

21       Q.     Let me go back then.  There should

22 either be, again, according to your general
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1 economic theory, which includes I believe you just

2 said the dynamics here in this interconnection

3 agreement between Sprint and AT&T Illinois there

4 should either be evidence of a price reduction or

5 some specific concession or I think you just added

6 a third element which would be a loss of market

7 share, is that right?

8       A.     Yes.

9       Q.     Is that the universe we're looking

10 at here?

11       A.     That is what economic states that --

12       Q.     And that is all applicable to this

13 interconnection agreement, correct?

14       A.     It's applicable to any market

15 operation.

16       Q.     Any?

17       A.     Yes.

18       Q.     Commercial agreement or 251

19 negotiated and arbitrated agreement, it doesn't

20 matter?  It's still applicable, right?

21       A.     What I'm speaking about is --

22       Q.     Sir --
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1       A.     It's the market solution that does

2 not include any regulatory mandate.  If

3 companies --

4       Q.     Hold on.

5              JUDGE HAYNES:  He said regulatory

6 mandate.

7              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Mike, he is answering

8 your question.

9              MR. LANNON:  Well, he is answering

10 it two different ways on different occasions.

11              MR. FRIEDMAN:  I'm just saying you

12 have to let him finish his answer.

13              JUDGE HAYNES:  I agree.  You did cut

14 him off.

15              MR. LANNON:  I'm sorry.

16              JUDGE HAYNES:  He probably lost his

17 train of thought.  Can he continue?

18              MR. LANNON:  Okay.

19 BY THE WITNESS:

20       A.     Maybe I'll answer it this way.  If

21 you look at his testimony, I approach this

22 subject.
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1              JUDGE HAYNES:  Look at us.

2              THE WITNESS:  Sorry.

3              MR. LANNON:  That's okay.

4 BY THE WITNESS:

5       A.     I approach this issue this way.

6 Whether or not there is competition the first

7 thing that I look is are there companies in

8 Illinois that are situated in a way that they

9 could provide functional equipment to the service

10 that we're talking about.

11              JUDGE HAYNES:  Provided by AT&T

12 Illinois?

13              THE WITNESS:  Provided by AT&T

14 Illinois.

15 BY THE WITNESS:

16       A.     So first thing that we did we look

17 at the tariffs.  The company says, yes, they do.

18 Then next step in the investigation would be see

19 if there is anything else in the public domain

20 without having to go to the company to tell them

21 because they would tell them anyway, would be have

22 they positioned -- do they have equipment in place
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1 to actually provide a service.  That is why I went

2 to the LERG and the LERG says, yes, they do.

3                   Even though I did not put

4 everything that I found in the LERG here, I mean,

5 it's thousands of records that came up when we did

6 that search then we look at the public domain

7 again and this companies what is their opinion

8 about the market in Illinois and I put the

9 statements here.

10                   Many of these companies have

11 made public statements that they actually provided

12 a service.  There was one that I put in here that

13 say they offering rates that are several percent

14 lower than what the ILEC is charging.  That is I

15 believe --

16              MR. LANNON:  Your Honor, I'm sorry.

17 Is the witness answering my questions or the

18 questions from you?

19              JUDGE HAYNES:  Your question.

20 BY MR. LANNON:

21       Q.     Let's just get to the point here.

22 I'm not debating whether -- I'm taking it on faith



752

1 that there is competition in Illinois for transit

2 services.  I'm not even questioning whether it's

3 vibrant.  I'm just looking for evidence under your

4 economic theories of that vibrant, competitive

5 marketplace in this negotiation and arbitration of

6 a Section 251 ICA?

7       A.     And I'm trying to help you get there

8 because you cut me off and I didn't get to finish

9 what I was saying and if I finish I think I would

10 answer that question.

11       Q.     Okay.  We'll give it a try.

12       A.     The next step in the investigation

13 would be to look at what has happened to market

14 share.  For this testimony, I did not have enough

15 information to actually see what market share AT&T

16 Illinois has lost, but I know from my experience

17 that the tandem providers -- that some of the

18 tandem providers I mention here they've stated

19 publicly that their network has expanded, their

20 business has grown and they're not complaining.

21                   There used to be a time these

22 CLEC's would complain to the Commission.  They're
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1 doing well, which tells me without having -- I

2 mean, if there is a need to do that and there is

3 adequate information that company is studied.  I

4 have not studied how much actual market share was

5 actually lost, but I've seen enough evidence to

6 tell me that this company is there and they are

7 actually from my position with AT&T Mobility.  I

8 know that we have dealings with them in -- and in

9 different parts of the country.  So that's the

10 basis of my testimony.  So I have not done any for

11 that empirical research to go to the next step.

12              THE COURT:  He said CLEC.  C-L-E-C.

13 All caps.

14 BY MR. LANNON:

15       Q.     Okay.  Let me try it one more time.

16 As you sit here today doing the research in

17 preparation for your testimony you just described,

18 can you point me to any evidence of competitive

19 dynamic market forces lowering prices or forcing

20 concessions from AT&T Illinois?  I'd like a yes or

21 no because I think you've pretty much recited your

22 whole testimony here.
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1       A.     I'm trying --

2       Q.     I'll give you plenty of time, but

3 I'm just forewarning.

4       A.     On page six, bottom of page six.

5       Q.     Bottom of page six?

6       A.     Yes.

7       Q.     I'm there.

8       A.     I started to describe what one of

9 the competitors was saying they're doing in the

10 market and I explained that one of them was

11 claiming that they offer transit service at 70 to

12 90 percent less lower than the ILEC.  To me as an

13 economist, that is an evidence of competition.

14       Q.     But how is that reflected upon --

15 how does that affect AT&T Illinois' negotiated

16 price for Sprint to use transit services?  Are you

17 aware of any evidence of AT&T Illinois lowering

18 its transit prices due to -- I think it was

19 Peerless, wasn't it, Peerless promoting themselves

20 as being able to offer less than AT&T Illinois?

21              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Mike, I think to

22 help, I think -- and Mr. Lannon will tell me if
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1 I'm wrong.  I think he is asking about are you

2 aware of any evidence of such an effect on AT&T

3 Illinois' conduct in this proceeding, what it's

4 offering here.  Not what AT&T Illinois may be

5 doing in commercial agreements or anywhere else.

6              MR. LANNON:  That's exactly right

7 and thank you, Dennis.  I thought I had made that

8 clear.  That's absolutely right.

9              MR. FRIEDMAN:  And the question is

10 whether there is any evidence of that.

11              MR. LANNON:  In these negotiations

12 and arbitration with Sprint.

13 BY THE WITNESS:

14       A.     No, I'm not aware of whether that --

15 what I've described has any -- whether AT&T

16 Illinois has taken what I've described into

17 consideration in the negotiation it has with

18 Sprint.

19 BY MR. LANNON:

20       Q.     Are you aware of any specific

21 concession other than reducing prices in the

22 negotiations or arbitration to an AT&T -- that
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1 AT&T Illinois has made to Sprint due --

2              MR. FRIEDMAN:  I am going to make an

3 objection and I am making the objection frankly

4 for the purpose of making a point.  The question

5 is irrelevant and here is why.  The question

6 assumes that what Dr. Oyefusi is saying is that

7 competitive forces would modify AT&T Illinois'

8 behavior here in this regulated proceeding.  In

9 fact, that is not the testimony.  The testimony is

10 about the behavior of companies in an unregulated

11 marketplace.  So when the question is asked do you

12 know anything about how any of this -- any

13 concessions that were made here, that's off point.

14              MR. LANNON:  Dennis, it seems to me

15 that the testimony is entirely off point.

16              MR. CHIARELLI:  From Sprint's

17 perspective, if that's the position they're going

18 to take, we will move to strike all of the

19 testimony.

20              MR. FRIEDMAN:  And that's fine and

21 here is why the motion has to be denied.

22              MR. LANNON:  Has to?
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1              JUDGE HAYNES:  Yes, professor.

2              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Apart from the fact

3 that we've already agreed there wouldn't be any

4 striking of the testimony, I don't see how it

5 could possibly be clear that what Dr. Oyefusi has

6 testified -- Sprint is asking this Commission to

7 regulate AT&T Illinois' transit rate here in the

8 proceeding.  To change its rate.  Dr. Oyefusi's

9 testimony simply says "Don't do that.  You

10 shouldn't mess around with rates that are subject

11 to market forces," but the market forces operate

12 outside this proceeding.  I'm going to ask

13 Dr. Oyefusi some questions about what AT&T

14 Illinois might or might not do with Sprint in the

15 marketplace by means of a commercial agreement.

16 So his testimony is absolutely one hundred percent

17 on point about what the Commission should or

18 shouldn't do with respect to rates.

19              MR. LANNON:  But it has nothing to

20 do with the effect upon AT&T Illinois in this

21 negotiated --

22              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Sure it does.  Sure
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1 it does.  The same reason we no longer regulate

2 rates for switching.  Why did we used to

3 regulate -- it used to be that the Commission

4 regulated rates for switching.  We don't do that

5 anymore.  Why don't we do it anymore?

6              MR. SCHIFMAN:  We don't need to -- I

7 apologize.  The lawyers are not supposed to be

8 testifying in this case.

9              MR. FRIEDMAN:  This is in response.

10 This is in response to the motion to strike.

11              MR. CHIARELLI:  Okay.  I'll withdraw

12 the motion to strike.

13              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Then I'll shut up.

14 BY MR. LANNON:

15       Q.     I'll re-ask the original question

16 and ask for a yes or no and all I'm asking for,

17 sir, is are you aware of any concession AT&T

18 Illinois has made to Sprint due to the competitive

19 transit market dynamics?

20       A.     I have not been a part of the

21 negotiation or discussion.

22       Q.     So you're not aware?
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1       A.     Yes, relating to this arbitration.

2       Q.     So you're not aware of any?

3       A.     No.

4       Q.     Great.  If I weren't so worn-out I'd

5 go back into ubiquity.  Let's try that quickly and

6 see how it -- I'm sorry.  At page eight, yes,

7 beginning on line 180 I'm going through line 181

8 you talk about your testimony from the LERG, et

9 cetera, about competition for transit providers

10 here in Illinois and you conclude "Thus, the idea

11 that AT&T Illinois has ubiquity in a traditional

12 sense is a fallacy," do you see that?

13       A.     Yes.

14       Q.     Did I get that right?

15       A.     Yes.

16       Q.     Can you define ubiquity to me

17 generally in the traditional sense?

18       A.     In the traditional sense, ubiquity

19 the way I understand it means -- takes me to the

20 time when there is only one company and that is

21 the only source to get -- to procure whatever

22 service you're trying to get.
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1       Q.     That's fair enough.  With that in

2 mind, a carrier like Sprint is coming into

3 Illinois and they want to be connected to the most

4 other carriers, which would mean the most end user

5 customers, wouldn't it be best for them to

6 interconnect with AT&T Illinois?

7       A.     What the evidence shows today is

8 that AT&T Illinois only has a fraction of the

9 total house lines in Illinois.

10       Q.     I understand.  And you pointed that

11 out and I forgot what the fraction is, but it's in

12 your testimony.  They have the capability, don't

13 they, of reaching out and connecting with almost

14 all carriers, all transit carriers and all

15 carriers and all their end customers, is that

16 right?

17       A.     That used to be the -- that used to

18 be the way the network competition was, but that's

19 not the way it is anymore.

20       Q.     They may have lost a little bit of

21 that capability due to the competition and maybe

22 the restructuring of certain networks in very
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1 specific cases, but, yeah, I would agree with you

2 that's the way it used to be and a lot of that

3 with the Legacy is still reflected in numerous

4 ways in general, I would say, would you agree with

5 that?

6       A.     No, I wouldn't agree with that.  The

7 actual information that I looked at and I

8 referenced the LERG, L-E-R-G, shows that there are

9 several equipment placed today over the years by

10 other companies that could provide the same

11 service that AT&T Illinois used to provide.

12                   So these companies are in a

13 position to take and they've actually come from

14 the retail side -- they've taken these substantial

15 share of the retail market and I explain in my

16 testimony that I define that these companies now

17 have the originating carrier position they are the

18 ones that we actually decide who is -- who the

19 tandem provider should be.

20       Q.     I understand that.  I'm not

21 quibbling with that, Doctor.  Let me try to go at

22 this another way.  Are you aware of any other
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1 carrier that has come into Illinois to compete

2 with AT&T Illinois that is not connected to AT&T

3 Illinois tandems?  When I say connected, I mean,

4 subtend.  I'm using those interchangeable.  Are

5 you aware of any such major carrier that is not

6 subtending AT&T Illinois' tandems?

7       A.     I did not study every companies

8 switch placement.

9       Q.     So you're not aware?

10       A.     I'm not aware.

11       Q.     Fair enough.  Let me finish up with

12 just one example.  It's a hypothetical, but we'll

13 use real names.  Let's say Neutral Tandem is here

14 in Illinois providing transit services, but

15 they're not connected to Verizon Wireless.  Now,

16 if Sprint wants to connect with Verizon Wireless,

17 could they do so by using Neutral Tandem's

18 transit?

19       A.     I'm sorry.  I missed your question.

20 Please go over it again.

21       Q.     Okay.  Now, Neutral Tandem or I

22 think their new name is, what, Inteliquent?
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1       A.     Inteliquent.

2       Q.     They're here in Illinois providing

3 transit service, but they're not connected to

4 Verizon Wireless.  Now, Sprint wants to come into

5 Illinois and they're trying to choose which

6 transit service to use.  Could Sprint connect with

7 Verizon Wireless if they chose to use the Neutral

8 Tandem transit?

9       A.     Well, based on your question, there

10 are several possibilities.  Sprint could go

11 directly to Verizon Wireless and have a direct

12 connection, negotiate a direct connection with

13 them if they would agree.  Two, Sprint could look

14 at who else is Verizon Wireless subtending in

15 Illinois --

16       Q.     Yes.

17       A.     -- and try to get to Verizon

18 Wireless through that subtending.

19       Q.     It's likely Verizon Wireless is

20 subtending AT&T Illinois' tandems, right?

21       A.     If that is your hypothetical, yes.

22 If AT&T Illinois -- then they would have to go
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1 through AT&T Illinois, but they could be

2 subtending somebody else.

3       Q.     So other than these options that

4 you've just explained, which I don't disagree with

5 under the hypothetical, Sprint wouldn't be able to

6 access Verizon -- the Verizon Wireless network and

7 certain customers, is that right?

8       A.     I've given you different options

9 where Sprint could --

10       Q.     I'm not quibbling with you.

11       A.     So if you take all of those out,

12 then that means they are restricted.  So they

13 won't be able to --

14       Q.     By restricted, you mean they

15 wouldn't --

16       A.     They won't be able to get to Verizon

17 Wireless without going to whatever -- the only

18 option if you absolutely consider there's only one

19 option.

20       Q.     Right.  That's the hypothetical.

21       A.     If there is only one option, then

22 that is what they're left with.
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1       Q.     Okay.

2              MR. LANNON:  Thank you, Doctor.

3 That's all I have.

4              JUDGE HAYNES:  Redirect?

5              MR. FRIEDMAN:  I think we will have

6 some.  Can we take a few minutes?

7              JUDGE HAYNES:  Yeah.  Five?

8              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Ten?

9              MR. SCHIFMAN:  We didn't get to take

10 ten minute breaks between witnesses here.

11              MR. FRIEDMAN:  We'll just go ahead.

12 That's fine.

13              JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

14              MR. LANNON:  By the way, just so you

15 know I'm being aboveboard we plan on taking breaks

16 before redirect to communicate with our --

17              JUDGE HAYNES:  I want a five minute

18 break.

19                   (Whereupon, a break was taken

20                    after which the following

21                    proceedings were had.)

22              JUDGE HAYNES:  We're back on the
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1 record.  Mr. Friedman, do you have redirect?

2              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Yes.

3      R E D I R E C T     E X A M I N A T I O N

4                   BY MR. FRIEDMAN

5       Q.     Dr. Oyefusi, let me start by asking

6 you a couple of questions about that agreement

7 that you mentioned between AT&T Mobility and AT&T

8 ILEC's for transit service, do you remember

9 talking some about that?

10       A.     Yes.

11       Q.     You said that you think that the

12 rate that Mobility pays the ILEC's for transit

13 service under that contract is about 0.0025 per

14 minute of use?

15              JUDGE HAYNES:  You have to vocalize.

16 BY THE WITNESS:

17       A.     Yes.

18 BY MR. FRIEDMAN:

19       Q.     And that rate applies to traffic

20 that would be transited in Illinois, is that

21 correct?

22       A.     Yeah, in Illinois and the other 22



767

1 states.

2       Q.     So that rate covers all 22 states?

3       A.     Yes.

4       Q.     Do you know whether that rate is

5 lower than the regulated rate in all the AT&T ILEC

6 states or is it higher than some and lower than

7 others?

8              MR. CHIARELLI:  Objection.

9 Relevance.

10              JUDGE HAYNES:  Overruled.

11 BY MR. FRIEDMAN:

12       Q.     Do you know?

13       A.     My understanding was that in some

14 states the rate is lower and in some states the

15 rate is higher.  So that's like an average rate

16 that was negotiated.

17       Q.     When you say higher or lower, you

18 mean higher or lower than the regulated or tariff

19 rate?

20       A.     In those states, yes.

21       Q.     You talked some about alternate

22 tandem providers and you mentioned some names in
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1 your testimony and here today, right?

2       A.     Yes.

3       Q.     Do some or all of those alternate

4 tandem providers have tariff rates?

5       A.     Yes, I know some of them have tariff

6 rates.

7       Q.     Does AT&T Mobility typically pay

8 those tariffed rates?

9       A.     No.

10       Q.     What is typical?

11       A.     What is typical is the rates that we

12 negotiate in the commercial agreements and that is

13 what we pay and we negotiate it for all of the

14 states covered by that company.

15       Q.     Is the agreement between AT&T

16 Mobility and the AT&T ILEC's the result of

17 regulation, do you know, or was it a freely

18 negotiated commercial agreement?

19       A.     AT&T Mobility and the ILEC?

20       Q.     Yes.

21       A.     Between AT&T Mobility and the ILEC

22 it was not regulated.
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1       Q.     It was not regulated.  Do you know

2 one way or the other whether the AT&T ILEC's would

3 make available to Sprint transit service

4 throughout AT&T ILEC states on the same rates,

5 terms and conditions as the AT&T ILEC's make

6 transit service available to Mobility in a

7 commercially negotiated business-to-business

8 agreement?

9       A.     My economic sense says that it will

10 because every company wants to retain as much

11 business as they can.  So to the extent that

12 they're offering it to another similarly situated

13 company, we expect them to do the same.

14       Q.     Does your economic sense tell you

15 that AT&T Illinois would or would not seek to

16 maximize its market share in the transit market

17 through regulated agreements like the one we're

18 arbitrating here?

19       A.     Can I have that question again,

20 please?

21       Q.     Let me see if I can do a better job

22 of it.  Would you expect AT&T Illinois to seek to
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1 compete in the transit market in Illinois through

2 regulated agreements like the one we're

3 arbitrating here?

4              MR. LANNON:  Your Honor, I'm going

5 to object to that.  TA '96 came into being because

6 Congress thought it was in the public interest,

7 which forced the RBOC's to negotiate and/or

8 arbitrate the Section 251 agreements.  That is a

9 done deal.  The distinction he is drawing here --

10 if we didn't have the regulatory framework that we

11 have in place, of course, they wouldn't.  They

12 wouldn't have to.  They would have no incentive to

13 negotiate anything with anybody.

14              JUDGE HAYNES:  Is that an objection?

15              MR. LANNON:  Yeah.

16              MR. FRIEDMAN:  I'm not sure what the

17 objection is, but whatever it is the response is,

18 first of all, that there is an issue, right, in

19 this case whether the '96 Act requires transit

20 service and the parties have written testimony on

21 that issue and they'll brief it, but the

22 Commission has decided three times so far that it



771

1 is not covered by the '96 Act.

2              JUDGE HAYNES:  I actually intend to

3 let the question stand.

4              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Okay.

5 BY MR. FRIEDMAN:

6       Q.     Do you have the question?

7       A.     No.

8       Q.     Based on economic considerations,

9 would you expect AT&T Illinois to seek to compete

10 for market share in the transit market in Illinois

11 through arbitrated interconnection agreements like

12 the one we're talking about here?

13       A.     No.

14       Q.     Why not?

15       A.     I will believe that any for profit

16 company will want to be free to respond quickly to

17 market conditions and so regulations does not

18 allow companies to respond quickly to market

19 conditions.

20       Q.     Would you expect -- based on

21 economic considerations, would you expect for AT&T

22 Illinois to propose to Sprint the same rate for
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1 transit service if the parties were negotiating a

2 commercial agreement as it is proposing here?

3       A.     My experience is that when companies

4 negotiate agreements there is an expectation that

5 that company -- if that company -- if that

6 agreement is in the public for one thing, the

7 other company may want to opt into that agreement

8 so if the company is willing to accept all of the

9 conditions in that contract, we expect that to be

10 the same.

11       Q.     All right.

12              MR. FRIEDMAN:  Maybe I'll have the

13 answer read back because I'm not sure I got it.

14              JUDGE HAYNES:  I'm not sure.  Maybe

15 you could --

16 BY MR. FRIEDMAN:

17       Q.     Let me do a hypothetical.  I think

18 counsel told you that here for this agreement that

19 we're fighting about AT&T Illinois is proposing a

20 transit rate of 0.005 something?

21       A.     Yes.

22       Q.     Let's imagine -- here is the
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1 hypothetical.  Sprint comes to AT&T and says "You

2 know what, AT&T, we know that it's your view that

3 this transit stuff should be dealt with in

4 commercial agreements so we're willing to do that

5 now.  Let's take it out of this arbitration.  If

6 you're willing to, we'll just negotiate an

7 agreement on our own and the Commission won't be

8 involved."

9                   All else being equal, would you

10 expect AT&T Illinois to say "Fine, let's do that

11 and the rate that we want is 0.005 something, the

12 same AT&T Illinois is saying here or would you

13 expect a lower rate to come out of that process?

14       A.     I will expect a lower rate to come

15 out of that process.

16       Q.     Why?

17       A.     Like I said, it's a competitive

18 market and I'm sure AT&T Illinois if they did not

19 know before now knows that there are other transit

20 providers in the market and from an economic

21 standpoint I will expect that they will want to

22 keep as much of that business as possible.
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1       Q.     In a free market situation, correct?

2       A.     Yes.

3                   (Whereupon, the following

4                    proceedings were held in

5                    camera.)
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